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CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Tiam called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Tiam led the group in the pledge.
ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established. 


CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 None
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the October 10, 2012 Regular Board meeting.


MOTION PASSED
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Nicole Ortega) 

Ms. Ortega reported that the student leadership team has been working on raising money for the book scholarship. This is part of their effort of “students helping students”. The scholarship committee will be meeting soon to determine the recipients of the scholarship funds for winter quarter. 
Ms. Ortega stated that student government has hosted several events including an election party, a Halloween dance, and a family “trunk or treat” where approximately 300 children attended.
Ms. Ortega noted that they continue to work on new ideas to engage students in college activities. They are developing strategies to address on-going issues regarding parking, and foodservice prices.

ASPCP (Reported by Michael Alkine)
Mr. Alkine reported that the ESL department and the office of student life put on a “Multicultural Fair & Fashion Show”; the event was a success with more than 300 attendees from both campuses, and the local community. ESL students showcased their cultural heritage with dances, fashions, music, stories, and cultural foods.  
Mr. Alkine reported that the Office of Student Life hosted several events throughout the month including a Root Beer Pong tournament in which they had the opportunity to educate students about the effects of alcoholism, they partnered with Ms. Liz Scott, faculty councilor to provide free alcohol screenings, and gave away many informational pamphlets to students.  Upcoming events include  a volunteer trip to Mountain View Community Center, in which students will have the opportunity to serve hot meals to families in need and a blood drive on campus.
Mr. Alkine noted that student government from both colleges would participate in a winter retreat and will have the opportunity to brainstorm events that bring them together as well as have time for Winter Quarter goal setting. 
PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)
Ms. Norman reported that faculty would attend an upcoming AFTWA sponsored conference “faculty for the future”. The focus will be on hybrid and online classes as well as quality, and innovation.
Ms. Norman stated that the educational leave committee would be gathering in winter quarter to begin to looking at sabbatical and professional leave applications. 
The new contract provides for up to two sabbaticals, which include one full year and the 2nd is more flexible with one to three quarters projects. The committee looks for projects/sabbatical proposals that improve instruction and student success. Due to the budget shortfalls over the last several years the college has only offered one sabbatical a year, faculty hope that offering two will be reinstated. 
Ms. Norman expressed her appreciation to the Board and administration regarding the new contract; it has provided several ways to increase faculty salaries with targeted skill training and maximizing turn-over savings to hire new faculty and adding an extra day (173 day contract) to the yearly calendar. The extra day allows for faculty to come together to work on assessment. She noted that an in-service day has been planned before the beginning of winter quarter; the day will focus on accomplishing department/program portions of the educational plan for accreditation and assessment of their programs.
WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)

Mr. Torell reported that the Labor and Management committee recently met to discuss issues and concerns of Classified Staff regarding the collective bargaining agreement, recent filled positions and current recruitments.
Mr. Torell stated that staff members will be participating in the upcoming professional development day. This day has been organized by human resources and will offset the 3% salary reduction as staff will be compensated for attending. He also noted that the recent All-District day was well planned with engaging topics that resulted in rich discussions.
Mr. Torell reported that in early November a meeting was held with Puyallup Interim President, Ms. Pierce Burnette, the WPEA staff representative, human resource staff and Mr. Torell. It provided an opportunity to get to know each other and have a discussion on contract concerns. He also noted that WPEA met with administration and, via phone, the Labor Relations Officer for the state about changes made to parking impacting staff.  Bargaining was successful and an agreement was reached accommodating both parties.  

In closing, Mr. Torell noted that discussions are ongoing regarding the general membership survey that is scheduled to be distributed at the end of November. They are also working on elections for chief and assistant chief shop steward positions, results of the election will be shared with the Board at the January meeting.
SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson reflected on the election results and the potential impacts on Pierce College. President Obama has included community colleges as an important tool in economic recovery.  It is too early to tell how Congress will respond to support for higher education and specifically community colleges.  We continue to work with our congressional delegation on issues impacting veterans, such as housing support and renewed funding for the Center of Excellence for Veteran Services grant that is approximately $120,000 annual. It is scheduled to expire September 2013, as well as continued funding of Pell to include those in IBEST programs.  The election of Derek Kilmer to replace Representative Norm Dicks will be a friend to community colleges. Both gubernatorial candidates expressed support for higher education; however, both stated they did not support additional tax dollars to pay for higher education.  We anticipate that when Governor Gregoire submits her budget to OFM she will include the need for additional revenue, particularly in light of the estimated $1 billion shortfall in state funding before the anticipated $1 billion increase in funding to K-12 to address the McCleary decision.  With the election of Jay Inslee our unconfirmed trustees, are in a good position to be moved forwarded to the Senate and not be replaced with an Inslee appointee.

Dr. Johnson stated that we have one new representative in the 28th, Steve O’Ban who has taken Troy Kelly’s position, and a former representative Dawn Morell in the 25th who has been a friend to community colleges and a past member of the house higher education committee and Bruce Dammeier who has moved to the Senate. In redistricting long time legislator Gary Alexander, from Olympia, now represents the 2nd.  We will need to get to know him.  And the 30st (Federal Way and Edgewood) is new for us.  We will need to meet Katrina Asay, Linda Kochmar and Senator Tracy Eiede. In the 27th, although not directly our district, there are folks in new positions, Jeannie Darneille in the Senate and Jake Fey. The proposition to support Pierce Transit is failing.  That could have a significant impact on our students at both campuses because of the reductions to bus service.

Dr. Johnson noted that that the Pierce county legislative breakfast is scheduled for early December at Tacoma Community College. The agenda for the meeting was shared with the trustees and all were encouraged to attend this opportunity to discuss our issues with local legislators. 
Dr. Johnson had an opportunity two weeks ago to talk with students at the Student Legislative Academy.  She encouraged students to not only know their own issues but to thoroughly understand the compelling aspects of the opposing view.   Students are creating their legislative platform.  She encouraged them to understand and to support the SBCTC policy budget ask priorities.  

Dr. Johnson reported at the recent WACTC meeting, the president’s academy focused on messaging. The college system hired Marketing Consultant Doug Gould who conducted a local and national survey in 2004.  From that work we developed the Creating Opportunities campaign.  This year the Public Information Commission will begin a grassroots public relations campaign after the legislative session.  It will include trustees, presidents, PIOs.  The key focus will be on stressing the public good.  This is a departure from where we so often go and that is to individual student stories.  We need to augment those stories with impacts on specific industries and the economy.  During Gould’s survey he would actually move the public’s perspective about what we do by sharing some information and then asking the questions.  Our campaign will take advantage of those opportunities.  Together we will create the strategies.

Dr. Johnson noted that there is an interesting twist on the Efficiency study.  In preparing the final report for the legislature the State Board realized that the legislation only called for a report back to the legislature if there is a recommendation for consolidation of districts.  As she has reported the Hill Group’s analysis shows that “governance” itself does not impact student success.  Therefore the recommendation is not to consolidate districts, but rather to begin work on eight core areas (accounts payable, purchasing, payroll, benefits admin, admissions, financial aid, and enrollment, IT management,) to develop a shared services model and to integrate that into the ctcLink technology conversation.  So, we will not be submitting a report to the legislature.  Mr. Marty Brown will work directly with Larry Seaquist and the Senate higher education committee to let them know if they want the report we will share it with them.

Dr. Johnson reported that we had a very good All District Day in October. Two activities of particular interest to the Board was a conversation about “Are we on Track to Mission Fulfillment” and a district conversation on the civility policy.  The civility subgroup of cabinet and other representatives will be bringing some draft policies to the next cabinet meeting.  Those will go back out to the college for input. The plan is to have a policy to the Board in February.

Dr. Johnson stated that the Foundation Board held a daylong retreat.  Ms. Roarty attended as the trustees’ liaison.  They reviewed their successes and assets, heard college priorities to support the Science Dome, veterans, scholarships, engineering, AtD, and Pierce’s greatest need.  There was great support and interest to engage in friend and fund raising activities to support these priorities with strong support for Pierce’s greatest needs.  As pointed out by our facilitator Laura Edman from the Alford group, that is demonstrated support for the leadership of the Foundation and the college.  Dr. Johnson thanked Ms. Ames and her team for good work.  At their next meeting they will set specific fund raising targets and strategies for each priority area.
Mr. Gaspard expressed his appreciation for the progress on the civility policy and looks forward to continued updates on the work.
INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE
Budget Update- Reserves Account
Ms. Wiszmann provided the Board will a detailed summary of the district reserves account. As of June 30, 2012, we had $17.8 million in reserves, or about 34% over the reserve target. The calculation is based on the Board’s reserve policy “to maintain unrestricted reserves of at least 10% and sufficient to repay the principal on debt”.  This year’s unrestricted reserve target is $13.3m.
However, our operating budget increases during the year as we receive additional allocations from the SBCTC. When the reserve amount stays the same and the budget it’s being compared against increases, it has the effect of reducing the percentage of reserves. The reserves have increased due to excess enrollment. Uncertainty surrounding multiple years of annual and mid-year budget cuts has also dampened spending – even in areas where we’ve preserved funding for important initiatives. Enrollment has leveled off and we are no longer excess enrolled, so the Board should expect to see reserve amounts begin to decline.

Ms. Wiszmann noted that the Operating Fee/Tuition account shows a negative balance on this report. This report is based on fund balances, not cash balances.  This account had an over $600,000 cash balance, despite showing a negative fund balance. We have continued to prioritize the order in which we spend funds – especially where we have overlapping authority to spend funds from multiple resources on the same or similar expenditures.  We purposely spent down the cash in the Operating Fee/Tuition fund.

INNOVATION AND SUCCESS

Institutional Effectiveness Priorities
Ms. Cummings discussed how the Institutional Effectiveness Committee has identified 8 priority areas based on the 2012 IE Scorecard.  These priority areas are the indicators that fell below the minimum benchmark on the IE scorecard. These 8 priorities have been presented to and approved by Cabinet. The priorities are as follows: Student Support Services; Graduation Rates; eLearning Student Success; Transitional Education; Professional Technical Completion; Course Completion; Decision-Making and Climate; and External Evaluation and Feedback.

At the last All District Day, both faculty and staff met with their disciplines and programs to identify targeted actions and expected outcomes for all relevant priority areas. Jo Ann Baria discussed how disciplines, programs and individuals have the opportunity to apply for innovative funding to foster new initiatives that will have a direct impact on improving student success in the 8 priority areas. 

Mr. Broxson shared that Achieving the Dream (AtD) is embedded in the Institutional Effectiveness process. The 5 AtD indicators are already measured in the Institutional Effectiveness Report and Scorecard. The five indicators are: successful completion of developmental courses; successful completion of gateway courses; persistence from term to term, and year to year; successful completion of college-level courses; and graduation rates. AtD looks at the data in more detail by disaggregating it demographically.


As indicated in the AtD dashboard, the AtD Data Team has identified specific demographics that are not meeting benchmark in each indicator. Now that the “who” has been identified, the AtD Core Team will spend the next couple of months identifying the “why” through a series of roundtable discussions and focus groups. Once both the quantitative and qualitative data is collected, the AtD Core Team will work to identify strategies for change that will “move the needle” in student success. Each year the success of those strategies will be monitored in the AtD dashboard.
BOARD BUSINESS
Board Action

Board Action 2012-24 Regular Board of Trustees Meeting Schedule 2013

Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to adopt the Regular Board of Trustees Meeting Schedule for 2013 with one date change. It was also noted that each month the study session will now begin at 12:00 noon.

MOTION PASSED
Board Chair Report
Board members reported on recent events they have attended: Ms. Rosenblatt stated that she thought the All-District Day was very beneficial and she thought the topics were compelling and will enhance the Achieving the Dream efforts. She also attended the GISS conference and the journalist presentation at the Fort Steilacoom campus. Mr. Smith noted that he had attended the Julian Bond event at the Puyallup campus; he felt it was a rich program and congratulated the students for bringing such a valuable speaker to the campus. 

Mr. Tiam encouraged the trustees to contact their local legislators to educate them on the issues facing the colleges. They can use the one-pagers provided by the SBCTC during their conversations. Ms. Rosenblatt acknowledged the students for their involvement in the election process and the 2012 legislative session.
PUBLIC COMMENT
None
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        January 9, 2013, Puyallup
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:00pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Amadeo Tiam, Chair
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